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[Music] RCPCH podcasts. 
 
Camilla Kingdon  00:00 
Welcome to this next episode of the Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health 
podcast. With COP26 concluding recently, we thought it was timely to make climate 
change the theme of our podcast this month. 
 
And I'm delighted today to be joined by Dr Bernadette O'Hare, who is senior lecturer in 
global health implementation and child health at the University of Malawi and St Andrews. 
Bernie is also the chair of our international workstream of our Climate Change Working 
Group, and recently led the development of our new College position statement on the 
impact of climate change on global child health. 
 
Now, before Bernie and I chat, we're going to first hear some reflections from Dr Richard 
Smith, who's chair of the UK Health Alliance on Climate Change. Richard spoke earlier this 
week with my colleague, Dr Liz Marder. about his reflections on attending COP26 and 
what it means for the health community. So over to you, Liz and Richard. 
 
Liz Marder  01:10 
Hi, I'm Dr Liz Marder. I'm a consultant pediatrician in community child health and 
neurodisability at Nottingham Children's Hospital. I'm also the treasurer at the RCPCH. 
And more recently, I've had the privilege to take on the role as the chair of the RCPCH 
Climate Change Working Group. I'm really pleased to be joined by Dr Richard Smith for 
this podcast. Richard, do you want to introduce yourself? 
 
Richard Smith  01:35 
Yes, hi Liz. So I'm Richard Smith, and I'm the chair of the UK Health Alliance on Climate 
Change, which I hope everybody listening to this would know what it is, but I know in 
reality they don't. So we are an alliance of almost all of the Royal Colleges, the physicians, 
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the surgeons, the GPs, the nurses, the paediatricians, like yourselves, and the BMA and the 
BMJ and the Lancet. So all together, our members have some 900,000 members, which is 
most of the NHS workforce, and we are working to mitigate the effects of climate change, 
emphasise the benefits that would follow from decarbonising our society and 
encouraging adaptation because the reality is that climate change is already affecting 
people's health and the system generally. 
 
Liz Marder  02:36 
Thank you. So this evening we're going to be chatting all things COP26. So I know you 
were involved Richard in several events at COP, it was really nice that I actually got to see 
you, having only met you online, in Glasgow for the day that I was able to attend myself. 
But I know you did lots of other things. And I know that that you also joined the group 
who cycled from London, to Glasgow ahead of COP kicking it off. So perhaps working 
chronologically, could you start telling us about a bit about the cycle ride? You know, 
what, what, tell us what happened? And what how did you get involved? 
 
Richard Smith  03:15 
Yes, well, the first thing I should make clear is I didn't cycle all the way from London to 
Glasgow, I simply cycled from London to Oxford. Mind you, that was 72 miles from where I 
started, and I am 69. Mind you, I think I'm fairly fit and I do a lot of cycling.  So I got 
involved, really because it was organised primarily by paediatricians at Great Ormond 
Street, but there were also paediatricians from other parts of the country. And the guy 
who was sort of organising it all contacted me some time back and said, you know, might I 
be interested, I thought it was such a good idea that I thought I ought really to commit 
myself to doing something. 
 
Altogether they were carrying a whole lot of messages to deliver to Alok Sharma, the 
president of COP, and in fact, one person from WHO had brought these messages all the 
way from Geneva, and they were signed by Dr Tedros  the director general of WHO. So 
they included a letter from the paediatricians themselves, the healthy prescription letter, 
which was signed by organisations all around the world representing 46 million health 
professionals. There was an editorial that we the Alliance helped organise to be published 
in 220 different journals. And there was a report from WHO and they were in a satchel in 
which you know, lots of the former patients of Great Ormond Street had written things on 
the satchel. 
 
And we set off and we're carrying this all the way to Glasgow, and I have to give huge 
admiration to the people who cycled all the way. I mean, some days, they were cycling 
from eight in the morning until eight at night. So doing sort of three hours in the dark. 
They were cycling up to 100 miles a day, over many big hills in rain and strong winds. And I 
think, you know, they wanted to express how strongly they felt about this subject. And it 
was called the ride for their lives, the lives being the lives of children and their patients. 
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And in fact, there were quite a few patients who came along the way, and did various 
interviews. And although it was hard work, and it was sort of representing the struggle, we 
all need to go through to counter climate change, actually, people found it great fun, there 
was tremendous camaraderie. 
 
Liz Marder  05:48  
Okay, I heard about it from a few of people who went and it sounded like an amazing 
event. I was behind you all the way from my armchair.  
 
Richard Smith We appreciated that.  
 
Liz Marder  05:59  
Okay. And I think there were lots of themes that you dealt with, you know, during the 
journey. So that that was really helpful. So now moving on to COP itself. I understand this 
was the first year that a COP had actually included a dedicated health programme inside 
the blue negotiating zone. So we all have heard about the green zones and the blue zones, 
and I'm not sure what each actually mean, can you tell us a little bit about what it was 
actually, like on the inside at COP? And how much impact and influence you really think 
we might have had as health professionals? 
 
Richard Smith  06:34 
Yeah, so I mean, it was a very extraordinary experience. I had never been to a COP before. 
But there were people there, health people like Nick Watts, who's the NHS chief 
sustainability officer, he had been to 14 COPs. I mean, as the COP26 number implies, this 
was the 26th COP. And he remembered back to one of the very early COPs when he and 
one other person were the only health people there. But this time, there were many, many 
more. 
 
The blue zone was in a sense the inner zone, the most secure zone. And then within the 
blue zone was where the negotiators were. So they were the people representing 197 
countries who were sat sort of eyeball to eyeball trying to reach an overall agreement, 
which took them some 16 days. And to be honest, I didn't see many of those people, they 
were sort of sealed away. But outside of that there were 1000s of us, maybe up to 7-8000 
in a day, perhaps more. 
 
But there were actually within an area of the pavilions, as they were called, there was 
some 80 pavilions. So there was one for health for the first time ever sponsored by WHO, 
but there were many different countries had one. All of us sort of health people, and there 
must have been 100 or so health people there from all around the world, we would meet 
at 12 o'clock each day and sort of plot, you know, how could we influence the negotiators 
because they were the people we really wanted to get to. And they had pink badges that 
you tried to spot and then you tried to buttonhole them and make an appointment to 
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speak to them. And I think the people who did the most work like that were medical 
students, there were a whole lot of medical students from the International Federation of 
medical students association. And they were very bold. So they would go and bang on the 
door of the Chinese delegation and say, we want to come in and talk to you about the 
importance of health, and how health should be much more prominent at this COP than it 
actually is. And they did a lot of good work.  
 
Liz Marder  09:01 
Okay, thanks. So if we just move on to what might be one of the key issues for children 
and the impact of climate change, and that's air pollution. And it's something our 
members care passionately about. And I know that the day I was there, we went into a 
pollution pod, which gave us a sense of what air we may be breathing in 2040 if we do 
nothing, and it was not pleasant, so I know it's something we've collaborated a lot on 
across the Royal Colleges for a number of years, and we've got some long standing policy 
calls together around achieving net zero emissions by 2040, and ending fossil fuel 
subsidies in order to help clean up the air. It might be a bit soon to tell whether we think 
any progress was made at COP26 towards any of these calls for action. Are there any 
standout reflections that you have from the commitments that ended up in the Glasgow 
climate pact? 
 
Richard Smith  09:55 
Yes, well, a way to think about this is we had the editorial that I mentioned earlier, that 
was published in over 220 journals. And we really had two main requests in that editorial. 
One was that we had to do everything we possibly can to stay below a global increase in 
temperature of 1.5 degrees.  The other aim was to recognize that that would only be 
achieved if high income countries like the US, like Britain, like most of Europe, made 
bigger cuts in their carbon and passed resources, both money and technical assistance to 
low and middle income countries. So those were the two things we really wanted to 
happen. 
 
And I suppose we had sort of moderate success. I mean, the United Nations said, well, you 
know, the commitments that were made by all the individual countries, what are called 
nationally determined contributions, NDCs. They simply, if you added them all up, they 
simply didn't keep us below 1.5. In fact, even if they are implemented, they would take us 
to 2.7, which is a stage at which, you know, things would become really catastrophic. 
Terrible things could happen at that kind of level of increase. But one good thing was that 
they also agreed at the conference that instead of reviewing these contributions, every 
five years as happens at the moment, they would review them every year. 
 
And I think the pressure is going to build substantially on countries to improve their 
commitments and make bigger contributions. And then in terms of the second 
requirement, that didn't really work out, either, because the rich countries theoretically 
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have committed ever since the Copenhagen conference some seven, eight years ago, to 
paying 100 billion a year to low and middle income countries, the vulnerable countries. I 
mean, I've spent a lot of time in Bangladesh, which is very threatened by climate change, 
but actually have never actually reached that 100 million. And it was sort of put on one 
side for 2022/23. And the vulnerable countries were very keen that there should be 
something called a loss and damage facility, recognising that it's the rich countries that 
have caused these problems. And therefore they really have a duty to compensate poorer 
countries for the damage they've caused. But again, that got scuppered. So that wasn't 
complete success. 
 
So you know, they did reach an agreement. There, there were more ambitious targets. 
And Christiana Figueres pointed out that now the rhetoric is very much about 1.5, not 
about the possibility of 2. But it is going to be very, very hard for us to stay below 1.5. But 
it's not yet scientifically impossible. 
 
Liz Marder  13:26 
So you know, from my general feeling from talking other people is what you said it's been 
a moderate success. We have made some progress. But there is a very long way to go. I 
think most of the people listening to this, who will probably be paediatricians or health 
professional colleagues really want to know, where do we go from here? And what can we 
do to work together to raise the voice of health professionals in the discussions about 
climate change? 
 
Richard Smith  13:51 
Yeah, well, one thing I should say that that was a good outcome. I mean, that there was an 
ambition to make this a health COP. That's what WHO would have liked to done. And 
there is an argument that says health is a very good way for ordinary people to think about 
climate change, because we can already see the effects on health. And they're just going 
to get steadily worse if we don't make changes. And of course, people care about health.  
 
But then there's also the fact that if we were to decarbonise our society and live in a much 
lower carbon way that on the whole would be a much healthier way. So you know, we 
think that health should be more prominent. There was the health pavilion, which I've 
already mentioned, but there was this session, where  they announced that some 50 
countries around the world have signed up to reduce the carbon consumption of their 
health systems and to make their health systems more resilient to the effects of climate 
change. And that included all four of the NHS’s in the UK. 
 
So whereas England has had a plan for a while Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland have 
now announced their plans. And there was also I mean, the reality is, nobody knows how 
exactly to get a health system to net zero. So there needs to be a lot of research and 
innovation. And it's been quite hard to get funding to do that kind of research up until 
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now. But at that session, the government minister announced that there would be a 20 
million fund for research administered through the National Institute for Health Research. 
So there was that that kind of progress. 
 
And also, at the end of that session, I talked to the Egyptian representative. And he said, 
because Egypt is organising the next COP27, that there will be a whole day he said, 
devoted to health. So I think health is going to become more prominent. 
 
But we absolutely have to, you know, keep up our voice, we mustn't get discouraged, we 
should see that we are moving forward, and that we are being listened to more. And the 
more I think we can all speak together with one voice and say, you know, this is what we 
want, this is what we need to happen, not for our own benefit, but for the benefit of 
populations at large all around the world, then I think the more will be listened to. 
 
Liz Marder  16:29 
That’s great. So we will hope to see more about health in COP27. So if I can just bring us 
back a little bit back to near a home. So what's the UK Health Alliance on Climate Change 
planning to do next? I know you've just got a fresh new executive group. And I'm really 
excited that I've been elected to be on it, and can bring a paediatric voice to the table. So 
can you tell us a little bit about the Alliance's priorities? And what we can expect to see 
next? 
 
Richard Smith  16:54 
Yeah, well, one of the ways I think about it, I mean, we're sort of revisiting our priorities, 
because we were very much building up to COP26. And, you know, we've had some 
success there. And now we need to move on, and think of what next. But one of the ways 
I find it easy to think about what we should be doing is to recognise that there needs to be 
change at every single level, from the global level to the individual level. And we need to 
do something on each level. 
 
So if I start on the global level, I mean, that was what we hoped to achieve with that 
editorial that was published in the 220 journals. And I think, you know, one thing we have 
as health professionals, we do have these global networks, so we can work at that level. I 
mean, a lot of our work is at the national level, advocating. So the environment bill is 
currently going through Parliament, we have been pushing very hard for that bill to 
introduce WHO limits on air pollution, at the moment the limits we have here are much 
higher. So we've been working very hard to try and make that happen. We've been 
working with the National Food strategy, which is in the process of being launched, we 
were part of the programme that kind of advised on that. So that stuff at the national 
level, then we work with cities and regions. So we've worked quite a lot with the Mayor of 
London, who is very concerned about air pollution. We worked on that. Then we work at a 
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health system level. And we were involved in the in the Greener NHS programme being 
developed. We are also talking to people in Scotland and Wales, and Northern Ireland. 
 
And we one of the things we specifically plan to do is to have a working party on net zero 
surgery because we have all of the surgical colleges as members,  and the same would go 
to pediatricians. So I think every single specialty has got to be thinking about how do we 
within our specialty get to net zero because it does mean clinical change. And then we 
then we want our individual members, all the different colleges, the BMA, etc, to do 
everything, they need to be getting to net zero, as well. Then we want to work with 
individuals, I mean, I think many individuals are aware of the kinds of things they need to 
do in their personal lives to reduce their carbon consumption. 
 
But they also need to do this in their professional lives. And I think that's a message that's 
only just getting through to people, both in terms of you know, consulting with patients 
about some issues like air pollution, like diet, but also thinking about clinical pathways and 
how they might be redesigned to make them less carbon intensive. So, you know, 
obviously, we can't do all of those things. So one of the things we're going to have to do 
together Liz is  think, you know, where should we concentrate our rather limited 
resources. And something I keep emphasising to the colleges is that it's very important, 
the Colleges between them have far greater resources than we do. And much stronger 
brands. I mean, when you speak about child health people listen. So you're in a very strong 
position to act on this. 
 
Liz Marder  20:20 
Yeah. So that's great. And thank you so much for joining us. It's been really timely to hear 
your reflections so soon after COP and helping us start to think what we as a paediatric 
community can do to build the momentum from here. I'm really looking forward to 
working with you and the rest of the UKHACC team, as we look forward to COP27 and 
beyond. Thank you ever so much, Richard.  
 
Richard Smith    
Brilliant, thanks.  
 
Liz Marder    
Okay, bye. 
 
Camilla Kingdon  20:47 
Thank you very much to Liz and to Richard for taking the time for that fascinating chat. 
Richard, you've given us a real insight into what it was like to be on the inside at COP26 
and also your experience taking part in ride for their lives. I had the privilege of joining a 
different leg. I cycled from Newcastle to Carlisle. And although the group were on their 
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sixth consecutive day of cycling by that point, it sounds like spirits were just as high. And 
the reasons for being there were just as clear. 
 
Now I'm going to chat to Bernadette about what we as paediatricians can think about in 
terms of what next to do with regards to climate action. So Bernie, welcome, and thank 
you so much for joining us today. I'd first like to start by thanking you for all your work on 
the excellent position statement that your group put together on climate change and 
child health. It sets us in really good stead for contributing to climate action and advocacy 
on both the national and the international stage. And it's a shame we don't have long 
today. But could you perhaps begin by telling us about what the statement says in a 
nutshell? 
 
Bernadette  22:03 
Thank you, Camilla. And thank you very much for having me here to represent the 
international strand of the Climate Change Working Group. In a nutshell, the position 
statement first places the many risks associated with climate change in the context of the 
current health risks that children already face around the world. 
 
It opens with the extraordinary fact that almost all children, more than 99% worldwide, are 
already exposed to one or more climate and environmental risks to their health.  The other 
thing that the position statement highlights is that many children, especially those in the 
parts of the world that have contributed least to the climate crisis, do not have access to 
their critical or physiological determinants of health, without which they won't survive.  So 
children who don't have access to water, sanitation, affordable and nutritious food are the 
very children whose situation will be made even worse by climate change, and all the 
sequelae that comes with it, including conflict and displacement. 
 
The other thing we need to consider carefully is the mental health effects of climate 
change on children. These are significant and indeed may be long lasting. We know that 
children are worried about it. And the mental health consequences that that have been 
described include depression and anxiety. And these can lead to problems with behavior 
and academic performance in the longer term. 
 
So considering all these factors, this was our background. The group then went on to 
highlight three key considerations. That the climate crisis is a child's right crisis. It overlays 
multiple other child rights crisis. And in fact, this results in over 15,000 children dying each 
day, many from diseases, for example, gastroenteritis, that could be prevented with 
simple interventions, such as clean water, sanitation, and hygiene. Therefore, it is 
appropriate that we use a child rights based approach when we respond to the climate 
crisis. And we draw attention to the clear link between the United Nations Convention on 
the Rights of the Child, which is the most ratified treaty globally, and the SDGs Sustainable 
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Development Goals. And it's also appropriate that we use the SDGs to frame both our 
monitoring of child rights and our advocacy for child rights. 
 
So the other key point is present generations have a duty of care towards future 
generations. And climate change raises particularly pressing issues such as how we use 
our available natural resources without threatening the sustainable function of the 
planet's ecosystems. The other three key issue for consideration is the importance of the 
voices of children and young people. And for decades, many young people have been 
concerned by climate change. Thankfully, our current generation of children and young 
people are coordinated. And they're using the full range of tools at their disposal, and 
they're using their voices are being heard at the highest levels. So they're inspiring us and 
this is wonderful. 
 
Camilla Kingdon  25:21 
I couldn't agree with you more Bernie, you know, voice is something that we really 
prioritise at the Royal College. And so I think it's really important that we brought that out 
in the statement. You know, I think it's incredible that you've managed to include so much 
in one statement. Can you remind us in particular what the College's top three asks are 
from the statement? 
 
Bernadette  25:45 
Thanks, Camilla. So COP26 was a pivotal opportunity to reflect and assess the 
commitments made by the international community, and health professionals worldwide 
have really tried to use this opportunity. And they've united in calling for emergency 
action to limit global temperature increase and restore biodiversity and protect health. 
 
In the position statement, our top three asks for global leaders focused on three areas. The 
first one was support and protection of children. All children, as we've mentioned, have 
the rights to the determinants of health. But yet millions of children in the UK and globally 
do not have these. And this situation we know is going to be worsened, has been and will 
be worsened by climate change. So we're calling for child rights and child health to be a 
central theme in all policy decisions that may impact the climate, and include a child rights 
risk assessment as part of all climate policy decisions. And when you think about this, this 
is actually very wide reaching, because going forward, all policies will need to be 
considered within the context of the impact and the climate. And we're asking the 
children's rights be therefore considered in all policies. 
 
Our other ask is about mitigation. And here, we've asked for our governments to reduce 
emissions associated with climate change. We know children and young people are 
especially vulnerable to the impacts of air pollution. And we're calling on all countries to 
prioritise the delivery of a rapid but also a just transition away from fossil fuels. So those 
that can least afford it aren't impacted the most, it has to be a just transition. 
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Governments should strengthen the targets to end their use of fossil fuels across all 
sectors as part of their transition to clean renewable sources of energy. And that should 
include immediate cessation of all fossil fuel exploration, and subsidies. 
 
Our third ask is adaptation, we need to now be adapting to protect current and future 
generations from the impact of climate change. As we've said, it's every child's right to 
grow up in a safe environment. And we have to prioritise this for future generations of 
children to thrive. Governments are key to ensuring children have their rights. And we've 
called on governments to mobilise and allocate the maximum available resources to 
protect the rights of all children, everywhere. We're calling for targeted investment in 
climate resilient, and low carbon sustainable health and education services. It's vital that 
children continue to go to school. they continue to access their health care services, 
continue to get their preventative vaccines, despite the risks presented by climate 
change. 
 
Camilla Kingdon  28:45 
I think we can all agree that those are all really important areas that we want to see our 
global leaders focusing on. And to that end, we're really pleased to see progress around 
our third ask during COP26, where there was commitment from around 50 countries, 
including the UK, to develop climate resilient and low carbon health systems. So it's great 
to see this progress and we look forward to seeing more countries joining in this 
commitment in the future. 
 
So let's finally turn to what paediatricians can do next. You know, I know our position 
statement makes a number of recommendations. But you know, as a paediatrician, we 
can look at the size of this problem and feel really quite kind of hopeless and almost 
helpless. So it would be really interesting to hear you talk through some of the 
recommendations that you think paediatricians can focus on. 
 
Bernadette  29:40 
Thank you, Camilla. And I think the first thing is to remember that children and young 
people's voices are vital at the present time, and they will lead us, but they'll also value our 
support from health professionals in this crucial activity. So for example, where there's 
local children and young people groups existing, contact them, and that support might 
really help that group. And they will very much appreciate that sort of input and support. 
The other thing to remember is, of course, health professionals are highly regarded and 
respected members of every community. 
 
And it's important that you know, we do speak and we are sort of role models when it 
comes to climate change. There may be examples, for example, to set a good opportunity 
with climate change mitigation, both personally but also, maybe more importantly, within 
our professional role. 
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To be honest, before I became involved in the Climate Change Working Group, climate 
change, I was aware of it, but it wasn't as high on my radar as other child rights issues. And 
it's completely understandable in our busy professional and personal lives, that it's very 
hard to keep up with everything. But if we can find ways to keep up to date with relevant 
resources, and relate them to climate change and child health, it really helps us to have it 
on our radar and to be aware of these issues in all of the different settings in which we 
function professionally and personally. 
 
One way is to engage with the urgent issue of climate change, and support the College in 
calling on governments to take urgent action. And that's at the sort of at the very highest 
level, putting our voices behind the Royal College and call for urgent action on climate 
change for children at home and overseas. Coming down a level sort of more to our 
professional role. 
 
We consider how we can promote sustainability in our professional role. There'll be you 
know, in every sort of Health Trust, there'll be a sustainability group a sustainability 
champion. Can we contribute to that in any way? Is there any way we can encourage, for 
example, in our local community, in our Council, to encourage disinvestment from fossil 
fuel funds, to make sure our procurement policies are taking the SDGs into account in 
terms of their supply chain, in terms of climate change and in terms of the all of the other 
SDGs. Some people have suggested advocating for the use of local and plant based 
products, in kitchens and hospitals, and really just considering sustainability at all points of 
the care we deliver to patients where possible. 
 
Camilla Kingdon  32:32 
Thank you, Bernie. So there's, there's actually so much that each of us can do. That's, that's 
really helpful. I guess it's true, though, to say that we are just at the beginning of our 
journey at the College, certainly with this work. We're very committed to having climate 
change as one of our strategic priorities. And it's fantastic that our Climate Change 
Working Group has already achieved so much in really a very short space of time. So I'm 
very excited about what we can achieve together over the next three years. So Bernie, 
thank you so much for taking time today to talk us through our position statement on 
climate change and child health. I hope you are all feeling as motivated as I am to go away 
and talk to colleagues and friends about what we can all do together to do our bit towards 
climate action, and sustainability.  
 
Thank you very much to everyone for listening to this RCPCH podcast. You can keep up to 
date with our work on climate change by visiting our web pages at 
rcpch.ac.uk/climatechange. We're slowly but surely building up a repository of resources 
for child health professionals, so do take some time to have a look. Thanks again for your 
time. 

http://www.rcpch.ac.uk/climatechange

